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CITY COUNCIL WORKSHOP AMENDED MINUTES

MAYOR BROWN’S GOVERNMENT REFORM PROPOSAL


November 22, 2011

1:30 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,

In attendance: Council Members Joost (President), Clark, Bishop, Gulliford, Anderson, Boyer, Redman, Lumb, Love, Holt, Carter, Schellenberg, Crescimbeni, Gaffney (arr. 10:11), Jones (arr. 1017) and Carter (arr. 10:20)
Excused: Council Members Lee, Yarborough and Daniels
Also: Peggy Sidman and Steve Rohan – Office of General Counsel; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Mayor Alvin Brown, Kevin Hyde, Chris Hand and Jessica Deal - Mayor’s Office; Dana Farris and Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division;  Ronnie Belton – Administration and Finance Department; Linda Lanier – Jacksonville Children’s Commission; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; David Chapman – Financial News and Daily Record;  Jim Piggott – WJXT; Chris Warren – Chamber of Commerce
Meeting Convened:  10:07 a.m.

Council President Joost convened the meeting and stated that the purpose of today’s meeting is for fact-finding and for council members to pose questions to the administration regarding 2011-732 – the Mayor’s government reform proposal.  Debate among council members on the merits of the proposal should be reserved for future committee meetings.

Mayor Alvin Brown said that the administration and council need to do what’s right to reform Jacksonville’s government and take the city to the next level.  He and his staff stand ready to answer any questions that council members may have at any time. The Mayor’s Council liaison, Jessica Deal, handed out packets of information to the council members that included a summary of the reorganization proposal, organization charts and a comparative table of the personnel and budgets of the current and proposed departments and divisions.

Chris Hand, the Mayor’s Chief of Staff, reviewed the functions that are proposed to report to his office.  He noted that the current Public Information will be moved to the Mayor’s Office as the Public Affairs function under the Chief of Staff’s office.  The listing of a Deputy Chief of Staff is not creating a new position but merely formally labeling an existing position that mayors have traditionally had in their office.  He stated that the $1 per year loaned executives do not receive City benefits and that their administrative support would be paid for by private contributions.
CAO Kevin Hyde talked about the reform effort being a two-phase process consisting of the currently pending administrative reorganization as Phase 1, then a concerted effort of the new management team under the new structure to identify $74.5 million in budget reductions in preparation for the FY12-13 budget preparation process.  The administration envisions finding $31 million in savings from City administrative departments, $7.5 million in internal service fund savings, and $36 million in reductions by the constitutional officers ($32 million by the Sheriff, $4 million by the others).

With regard to the Children’s Commission, Mr. Hyde stated that the administration has received considerable reaction already, and has met with Children’s Commission Executive Director Linda Lanier and other interested parties to talk about potential “tweaks” to the proposal.  More information will be available at a future meeting as discussions continue.
President Joost suggested the need to consider whether the Mayor’s Chief of Staff position should be subject to City Council confirmation if that position begins to oversee direct operating functions of the government that have previously been in departments with directors confirmed by Council.

With regard to the Library Board and Director and why they are not proposed to be treated equivalently to the Children’s Commission, Mr. Hyde stated that the administration felt that the City Council had engaged in considerable debate about library governance within the last 2 years and had spoken definitively on that subject via ordinance; the administration did not see a need to change that direction by the Council.

In response to a question from Council Member Clark about where the $74 million in budget savings might come from, Mr. Hyde said that very difficult decisions on service and staffing levels await the administration and council in the next year.  Any easy savings and “low-hanging fruit” are long gone; what remains are tough decisions about what services will or will not be provided by the government, and at what level.  The new management team will be tasked with finding every possible economy measure, which includes exploring out-sourcing, privatization and substantial service cuts.

Council Member Gaffney asked if a local preference policy will be put in place in the event of privatization of functions so that the jobs will remain in hands of Jacksonville residents and not go to out-of-town companies.  Mr. Hyde indicated that the Mayor would want to keep all jobs as local as possible and that City Council could adopt that as an explicit policy.

In response to a question from Council Member Bishop about why the Planning and Development Department is proposed to be located in the Economic Development Commission, Mr. Hyde said that the mayor’s top priority is job creation and economic development.  The proposed arrangement is meant to emphasize that every city department, including Planning and Development, should be cognizant of the impact of their operations on the local economy and on job creation.  Mr. Bishop cautioned that assigning the regulatory functions of planning, zoning and building inspection to the economic development department may send a message that those functions are subordinate to the push for growth and development.  Mr. Hyde stated that administration fully intends to enforce all applicable laws and regulations and does not intend in any way to undercut the authority or integrity of the regulatory and planning functions.
Mr. Bishop also cited a potential duplication of language, or at least some unclarity, about where the Housing Finance Authority and/or its functions are proposed to be located in the reorganization.  Mr. Hyde will double check for any inconsistency or confusion.  In response to another question from Mr. Bishop about whether the Executive Director position for the Don Brewer Early Learning Center was deleted, Mr. Hyde stated that the position is not currently funded, but the slot still exists on the organization chart.  In response to a question about whether the Economic Development Commission is the JEDC under another name, Mr. Hyde indicated that the two are not exactly equivalent.  The mayor intends to have a very robust economic development function which could end up encompassing more than the JEDC currently does.  Mr. Bishop felt that the Director of the Economic Development Commission should be confirmed by the council.

In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg about the early projections for next year’s revenues, Mr. Hyde stated that the City could be looking at up to an $80 million revenue gap because of continuing declines in property values and other revenues.  Mr. Schellenberg suggested the need for a better name for the Talent Management Division that more clearly describes its function.
Council Member Boyer expressed concern that the ordinance does not clearly state that the Education Commissioner position will be completely unpaid by the City, including staff support costs.  Chris Hand said that he would consult with the General Counsel’s Office about how to properly convey the Mayor’s intent that the position be privately funded.  In response to a question from Ms. Boyer about what responsibilities the Economic Development Commission would have for oversight and operation of the Sports Complex and other public assembly facilities, Mr. Hyde stated that the Economic Development Commission would be responsible for marketing and promoting the City and its facilities to event users and growing events, while the Parks and Recreation Department would be responsible for operation and maintenance of the facilities.  Contract management with regard to the public assembly facilities would be managed by the Economic Development Commission.
In response to a question from Council Member Gulliford about the future of the Children’s Commission and Jacksonville Journey, Mr. Hyde reiterated that discussions are on-going.  Mr. Gulliford suggested that consideration be given to folding the Early Learning Coalition into the mix as well.  He indicated his skepticism at the intention of finding $32 million in reductions in the Sheriff’s budget and an additional $1 million or more from the Fire Department budget, given the far smaller reductions produced after intense scrutiny and debate in the adoption of the current budget.

Council Member Jones reiterated the concern expressed earlier about putting the building inspection function under the control of the Economic Development Commission, believing it represents an inherent conflict of interest and sends a bad message.  Mr. Hyde reiterated that the administration fully intends to fully enforce all ordinances, regulations and policies and will not weaken or water down any enforcement efforts.

Mr. Hyde reiterated the administration’s willingness to answer any questions and provide any other requested information at any time to help the Council adequately review this proposal.
The meeting was adjourned at 2:20 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 


     11.28.11   Posted 8:30 a.m.

Tapes:
    Council workshop on government reform – LSD


     11.22.11

Materials:  Mayor’s handout packet (organization charts, budget comparison table, memos) - LSD

     11.22.11

